
                  
      Board of Trustees Meeting  

April 10, 2017 6:00 pm 
Agenda 

• Call to order 
• Public participation 
• Approval of previous meeting minutes 
• Financial report 

Manual invoices  
Resolutions - none 
Personnel report 
Personnel actions 

• Director’s report  
• UHLS report 
• New business 

Workforce challenge 
Chamber awards event 
Website 
Other new business 

• Old business 
Plaza entrance – update and proposal 
Fire alarm & security project update 
Construction manager 
HVAC project update 
Other old business 

• Public Participation 
• Executive Session 
• Adjournment 
Next board meeting: May 9, 2017 6:00pm – (Budget Presentation) 

Next Friends of the Library board meeting: April 17, 2017 6:30pm (Story Room)                   
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  MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING 
BETHLEHEM PUBLIC LIBRARY DRAFT 

 Monday March 13, 2017 
 
PRESENT: Joyce Becker 

Mark Kissinger 
Mary Redmond 
Lisa Scoons 
Brian Sweeney 
 
Chris McGinty, Head of Public Services 
Catherine Stollar Peters, Head of Tech Services, Circulation 
Kristen Roberts, recording secretary 
 

EXCUSED: Geoffrey Kirkpatrick, director 
Harmeet Narang 
Paula Rice 

 
 
GUESTS: Catherine Brenner, librarian 

Natalie McDonough, Manager, Programs and Community Outreach 
Gordon Noble, Manager of Information/Readers Advisory 
Tracey McShane, Personnel Administrator 
Alex Muto, library intern 

 
President M. Redmond called the meeting to order at 6:00pm.  

 
 
PUBLIC PARTICPATION 

There wasn’t any public participation. 
 
 
MINUTES 

Minutes of the 13 February 2017 board meeting were unanimously approved on a MOTION by 
M. Kissinger with a SECOND by B. Sweeney. 
 

 
FINANCIAL REPORT 

On a MOTION by J. Becker with a SECOND by B. Sweeney, the board unanimously approved 
the Financial Statement dated 28 February 2017 (Manual Disbursements for February 
$13,744.93; Cash Disbursements/Accounts Payable for March $20,488.16; Trust & Agency 
Disbursements/Salaries for January $165,637.48; CapProject Fund/Hand-Drawn Checks for 
January $770.46; Total: $200,641.03). 
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M. Redmond note that the fines looked comparatively high compared to past months. C. Stollar 
Peters said the bump was likely due to the fact that credit card payments are received quarterly, 
which may have been what was reflected on the most recent statement.  

 
 
BANK ACCOUNT RECONCILIATION REPORT 

The board noted Bank Reconciliations for February 1-28, 2017.  
 

RESOLUTIONS 
None 

 
PERSONNEL REPORT 

The board noted the personnel report.  
 
PERSONNEL ACTION 

On a MOTION by M. Kissinger with a SECOND by L. Scoons, the board unanimously approved 
a new hire for the following vacancy, pending Civil Service approval: 
• Library assistant, part-time, permanent, 16 hours/week at $16.56/hour or per contract. 

 
The board discussed the request to change a permanent part-time Librarian 1 position to a part 

time Library assistant. C. McGinty noted that the original position was for 12 hours per week, but the 
library assistant position would come with four additional hours. M. Kissinger asked if there would be a 
cost difference between the two, and C. McGinty noted that the difference in pay means there would be 
a small savings even with the increased hours. 
 
 
WEBSITE PRESENTATION 
Cathy Brenner discussed the web team’s effort to update the website and move to a Wordpress-based 
format. Her presentation featured a discussion of the current site versus the new version and noted that 
the library was moving away from a text-heavy format to something more visually engaging that people 
can use as almost a third branch of the library. She mentioned changing usage patterns since the last 
redesign, and the new site’s compatibility with mobile devices. She noted that user studies will be 
conducted in the coming weeks to get feedback from patrons before the launch. 

• M. Redmond asked what the library would be doing to notify patrons of the changes. K. Roberts has 
already mentioned it briefly in past Footnotes, and will be using other public information outlets 
available to get the word out, including the library column, press releases, social media, signage and 
user guides. C. Brenner also noted that the user studies will be conducted in the library lobby, lending 
even more visibility to the changes. 

• J. Becker asked if there was some way to increase the visibility of the logo on the home page. 
• L. Scoons asked if the search bar were exclusive to the catalog or if it were a site search. C. Brenner 

said it is just the catalog. She noted that a site search bar used in the past has gotten mixed reactions, 
and the web team thought the catalog approach was the most useful. 

• B. Sweeney asked how the team felt about removing the Twitter feed. K. Roberts noted that it was a 
more recent edition to the current site intended to be a place for the latest news. The new site will be 
easier to update more frequently so that may not be an issue. She said that it would be something the 
web team would be interested in hearing about during the user studies. 
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DIRECTOR’S REPORT 
The board noted the director’s report. Additional items: 
• The board asked what the benefit to the library would be regarding the sale of Navigator passes. C. 

McGinty said it would be an additional service to offer, but library staff is still investigating if it is a 
good fit. 

• C. McGinty drew the board’s attention to the new birdwatching kits and Ozobot robots available to 
borrow. 

• C. Stollar Peters said the library has started circulating 10 new devices to cut down on hold time. As 
of the meeting, there were 26 holds on 20 devices. User surveys have indicated that the devices are 
working as expected. M. Redmond asked if there were people keeping the devices past the due date 
once the fine maxed out at $5. C. Stollar Peters said that really hasn’t been an issue, but staffers will 
sometimes call and issue a gentle reminder if something is long overdue. She said the library has the 
capacity to shut of the devices remotely if it ever became a serious issue.  

• C. McGinty note that work with the G3 students has begun and the library is looking forward to their 
12 days of intensive in-library work. 

• The library is in the process of moving some books around to make better use of shelf space. 
 

UPPER HUDSON LIBRARY SYSTEM REPORT 
L. Scoons said the UHLS board discussed the robust turnout at Advocacy Day at the beginning 
of the month. She said the annual dinner will be held at the Albany Country Club this year on 
June 14.  
 

NEW BUSINESS 
Budget letter 
M. Redmond had some questions about the operating reserve funds number, and K. Roberts said 
she would have T. Choppy get back to her with the answer.  

 
Parking lot and Plaza entrance 
M. Redmond said that preliminary meetings with the town’s Brent Meredith seem to indicate 
that the paving and Plaza entrance pavers issues could be extensive and require further 
investigation and discussion.  

 
Other new business 
J. Becker asked if there has been any discussion about an electric car charging kiosk at the 
library and if there was state or grant money available for that. C. McGinty said it was something 
the G3 students would likely be investigating.  
 

OLD BUSINESS 
 
Construction manager RFP 
M. Redmond said the RFP is being advertised in the Spotlight and on the library website. She 

said the dorm authority and Sano Rubin were at a walkthrough of the library, and she expects 2-3 
proposals to review. The deadline is March 17, and she said she would like to set up a night to 
review the proposals with herself, H. Narang and an additional board member/s. She said the board 
should act quickly to keep to the proposed fall 2017 construction timeline. 
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Director evaluation/employee survey 
The board has received 61 responses, including a couple from volunteers. M. Redmond said the 

intent is to go through the responses and use the information to complete G. Kirkpatrick’s 
performance evaluation.  

 
HVAC project update 
M. Redmond said there wasn’t much new to report as they wait to move forward with the 

construction manager hiring. She said once there is a professional on board, the trustees will have 
some guidance with the HVAC project, as well as additional issues. 

 
Fire alarm and security project update 
The project design has been sent to SED for approval.  

 
Other old business 
None 

 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 

There was no public participation at this time. 
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
On a MOTION by J. Becker with a second by M. Kissinger, the board adjourned to executive 
session at 6:51pm to discuss information related to the performance evaluation of an individual.  
 
On a MOTION by B. Sweeney with a second by J. Becker the board adjourned executive session 
at 7:41pm; no action was taken.  

 
On a MOTION by J. Becker with a second by L. Scoons, the board adjourned the regular meeting at 
7:42pm. 

 
Prepared by      Cosigned by 
Kristen Roberts, recording secretary   M. Redmond, board president 
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Real Property Taxes 0.00
PILOT 0.00
Sale of Equipment 0.00
Fines 3,030.39
Interest on Investment 866.72
Sale of Books 653.02
Gifts and Donations 100.00
Insurance Recovery 0.00
Photocopier 881.49
State Aid 0.00
Grants 0.00
Miscellaneous Income 50.00

Total $5,581.62

BETHLEHEM PUBLIC LIBRARY

FINANCIAL STATEMENT #9

3/31/2017

CURRENT MONTHLY REVENUE
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BUDGET YEAR TO DATE

UNFAVORABLE 
(FAVORABLE) 

VARIANCE DIFF. PERCENT

Real Property Taxes 3,750,557.00 3,575,600.00 174,957.00 ####### 95.34%
PILOT 198,100.00 199,250.77 (1,150.77) 1,150.77 100.58%
Sale of Equipment 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00%
Fines 42,000.00 28,765.56 13,234.44 ####### 68.49%
Interest on Investment 3,200.00 4,668.85 (1,468.85) 1,468.85 145.90%
Sale of Books 5,500.00 4,873.57 626.43 -626.43 88.61%
Gifts and Donations, Misc 1,000.00 2,874.60 (1,874.60) 1,874.60 287.46%
Insurance Recovery 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00%
Photocopier 6,000.00 5,825.78 174.22 -174.22 97.10%
State Aid 24,500.00 24,778.00 (278.00) 278.00 101.13%
Miscellaneous Income 0.00 75.00 (75.00)

Sub-Total $4,030,857.00 3,846,712.13 184,219.87 ####### 95.43%
Appropriated Funds Balance $0.00

TOTAL $4,030,857.00

TD Checking Account 4,072.45
TD Money Market: 3,304,124.30 *
CD Investments: 0.00
TD Comp Fund: 500,000.00
Capital Project Fund: 35,679.17 **

TOTAL $3,843,875.92

*Includes $866.72 Interest credited 3/31/17
**Includes $7.67 Interest credited 3/31/17

FINANCIAL STATEMENT #9

BETHLEHEM PUBLIC LIBRARY

OPERATING CASH SUMMARY

FISCAL YEAR 2016-2017

REPORT OF ESTIMATED AND ACTUAL YTD REVENUES

3/31/2017
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MANUAL DISBURSEMENTS - MARCH
HAND DRAWN CHECKS TD BANK $60,895.49

CASH DISBURSEMENTS - APRIL $66,158.32
ACCOUNTS PAYABLE TD BANK

TRUST & AGENCY DISBURSEMENTS - MARCH $165,539.05
SALARIES - TD BANK

CAPITAL PROJECT FUND
HAND DRAWN CHECKS - MARCH $770.46

TOTAL $293,363.32

BETHLEHEM PUBLIC LIBRARY

FINANCIAL STATEMENT #9

3/31/2017
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ACCOUNT PREVIOUS BALANCE RECEIPTS DISBURSEMENTS ENDING BALANCE

TD Bank General Fund $32,213.10 $218,782.05 $246,922.70 $4,072.45

TD Bank Payroll $0.00 $109,302.55 $109,302.55 $0.00

TD Bank Money Market $3,513,257.58 $866.72 $210,000.00 $3,304,124.30

TD Bank General Comp $500,000.00 $0.00 $0.00 $500,000.00

Capital Project Fund $36,441.96 $7.67 $770.46 $35,679.17

TOTAL: $4,081,912.64 $328,958.99 $566,995.71 $3,843,875.92

BETHLEHEM PUBLIC LIBRARY

BANK ACCOUNT RECONCILIATION SUMMARY

3/31/2017
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For the month beginning 3-1-17 and ending 3-31-17

Balance on hand at the beginning of the month $32,213.10

Receipts during the month      

 Investment Principal 0.00
Transfers from Savings Account TD Bank 210,000.00

Fines 3,030.39
Copier 881.49

Miscellaneous (Abate) 4,067.15
Book Sale 653.02

PILOT 0.00
School Taxes 0.00

Gifts 100.00
Sale of Equipment 0.00

Grants 0.00
State/System Aid 0.00

Miscellaneous Income (Proctoring) 50.00

Total Receipts $218,782.05
Total Receipts Including Balance $250,995.15

Disbursements During Month By Check

From Check #35978 to Check #36004 60,895.49
Trust & Agency Payments (Payroll) 165,539.05

From Check #35941 to Check #35971 20,488.16

Transfers to Savings Account 0.00
Returned Check

Total amount of Disbursements $246,922.70
Balance on Hand at End of Month $4,072.45

Reconciliation With Bank Statement

Total Amount of Cash Balance on Deposit
as shown by Bank Statement 34,171.36

Amount of Outstanding Checks 30,098.91
Balance on Deposit 4,072.45

Received by Board of Trustees and This is to certify that the above
entered as part of the minutes of Board statement is in agreement with
Meeting held on _______________     my bank statement.

                                           __________________________
Secretary Business Manager

BETHLEHEM PUBLIC LIBRARY

BANK ACCOUNT RECONCILIATION REPORT

TD Bank - General Fund

14



BETHLEHEM PUBLIC LIBRARY

Outstanding Checks - TD Bank

General Fund

2/28/17

Check Number Date Amount

35941 3/14/2017 14.00
35963 3/14/2017 1,450.00
36000 3/23/2017 1,000.00
36001 3/30/2017 24,038.25
36002 3/30/2017 2,310.05
36003 3/30/2017 108.16
36004 3/30/2017 1,178.45

TOTAL $30,098.91
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BETHLEHEM PUBLIC LIBRARY

BANK ACCOUNT RECONCILIATION REPORT

TD Bank - Payroll Account

For the month beginning 3-1-17 and ending 3-31-17

Balance on hand at the beginning of the month $0.00

Receipts during the month

Transfer from Checking 3/26/17 54,433.81
Transfer from Checking 3/24/17 54,868.74

Total Receipts $109,302.55
Total Receipts Including Balance $109,302.55

Disbursements During Month By Check

3/10/17 - From Check #82036 to Check #82106 54,433.81
3/24/17 - From Check #82107 to Check #82176 54,868.74

Total Amount of Disbursements $109,302.55
Balance on Hand at End of Month $0.00

Reconciliation With Bank Statement

Total Amount of Cash Balance on Deposit
as shown by bank statement 224.52

Amount of Outstanding Checks 224.52
Balance on Deposit $0.00

Received by Board of Trustees and This is to certify that the above
entered as part of the minutes of Board statement is in agreement with
Meeting held on ___________________ my bank statement.

_________________________________ __________________________
Secretary Business Manager
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BETHLEHEM PUBLIC LIBRARY

Outstanding Checks

TD Bank Payroll Fund

3/31/17

Check Number Date Amount

82119 3/24/2017 224.52

TOTAL $224.52
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BETHLEHEM PUBLIC LIBRARY

BANK ACCOUNT RECONCILIATION REPORT

TD Bank - Money Market Account

For the month beginning 3-1-17 and ending 3-31-17

Balance on hand at the beginning of the month $3,513,257.58

Receipts during the month

Interest 3/31/17 866.72
Transfer from General Fund 0.00

Total Receipts $866.72
Total Receipts Including Balance $3,514,124.30

Disbursements During Month By Check

Transfers to General Fund 210,000.00
Transfers to Capital Projects Fund 0.00

Total Amount of Disbursements $210,000.00
Balance on Hand at End of Month $3,304,124.30

Reconciliation With Bank Statement

Total Amount of Cash Balance on Deposit
as shown by Bank Statement 3,304,124.30

Amount of Outstanding Checks 0.00
Balance on Deposit 3,304,124.30

Received by Board of Trustees and This is to certify that the above
entered as part of the minutes of Board statement is in agreement with
Meeting held on ___________________ my bank statement.

_________________________________ __________________________
Secretary Business Manager
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BETHLEHEM PUBLIC LIBRARY

BANK ACCOUNT RECONCILIATION REPORT

TD Bank - General Fund Comp Account

For the month beginning 3-1-17 and ending 3-31-17

Balance on hand at the beginning of the month $500,000.00

Receipts during the month

Deposits 0.00

$0.00
Total Receipts Including Balance $500,000.00

Disbursements During Month By Check

Total Amount of Disbursements 0.00
Balance on Hand at End of Month $500,000.00

Reconciliation With Bank Statement

Total Amount of Cash Balance on Deposit
as shown by Bank Statement $500,000.00

Amount of Outstanding Checks 0.00
Balance on Deposit $500,000.00

Received by Board of Trustees and This is to certify that the above
entered as part of the minutes of Board statement is in agreement with
Meeting held on ___________________ my bank statement.

_________________________________ __________________________
Secretary Business Manager
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BETHLEHEM PUBLIC LIBRARY

BANK ACCOUNT RECONCILIATION REPORT

Capital Project Fund Account

TD Bank

For the month beginning 3-1-17 and ending 3-31-17

Balance on hand at the beginning of the month $36,441.96

Receipts during the month 

Interest 3/31/17 TD Bank 7.67
Transfer from Savings Account 0.00

Donation

Total Receipts $7.67
Total Receipts Including Balance $36,449.63

Disbursements During Month By Check

From Check #1168  to Check #1169 770.46

Total Amount of Disbursements 770.46
Balance on Hand at End of Month $35,679.17

Reconciliation With Bank Statement

Total Amount of Cash Balance on Deposit
as shown by Bank statement 35,679.17

Amount of Outstanding Checks 0.00
Balance on Deposit 35,679.17

Received by Board of Trustees and This is to certify that the above
entered as part of the minutes of Board statement is in agreement with
Meeting held on ___________________ my bank statement.

_________________________________ __________________________
Secretary Business Manager
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April 10, 2017 - Board of Trustee Meeting

Job Status Report

Previously Approved to Fill

Title

Current Hours 

to be 

Approved

Former 

Hours, if 

Changed Salary/Rate

Previous 

Incumbent End Date Reason

BOT 

Approved 

to Fill Status Name Start Date Type

Library Assistant PT 

(formerly Librarian 1 PT) 16 hrs/wk 12 hrs/wk

$16.56/hour 

or per 

contract S. Baker 2/28/2017 Resignation 3/13/2017

Action Requested - Request to Fill the Following Positions

Library Page PT 13.85 hrs/wk $9.70/hour V. Desiatnikov 3/26/2017 Resignation

Librarian 1 PT 7.66 hrs/wk $25.22/hour M. Carey 5/5/2017 Resignation

Positions Held

Library Clerk - PT Perm. 15 hours

$12.73/hour 

or per 

contract R. Weatherby 2/27/2015 Resign Hold
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Director’s Report  

April 2017 
 
Building and Grounds 
  

A new tech from Johnson Controls has solved some continuing issues with timing and 
CO2 detectors.  We are thankful they responded to our comments about the previous tech. 
 The family bathroom toilet was plugged again.  We think it is on purpose.  The clogs take 
a lot of time to fix and are wasting the time of the maintenance staff. 
 The staff did excellent work clearing two feet of snow from the library walkways, and 
kept as many parking spaces open as possible.  The snow blowers took a beating on the heavy 
snow and will require maintenance in the off season. 
 
Public Service 
  

Circulation and door count both increased this month over the same month last year.  
Borrower registration, wifi usage, equipment circulation, and Chromebook and laptop circulation 
all increased as well. 

The contract with Proquest: NY Times Historical database has been renegotiated and now 
includes remote access for our community. 

We have received 11 requests from patrons to add magazines to our Flipster eMagazine 
collection.  We will look at including these and other titles in June.  We are looking at use 
statistics to see which magazines to keep and which to drop.  A few of our titles are being 
dropped by Flipster, we will replace those with other titles. 

Wifi hotspots: 14 holds on 15 devices.  Two surveys were completed: 
I have Internet service where I live: no (1), yes (1)  
I borrowed this wifi hotspot for the following purposes: homework (0), entertainment (1), 
work (1), general education (0), other (1)  
The speed and connection is: better than I expected (1), just as I expected (0), worse than I 
expected (0) 
Comments:  
Was a little slow. Love having this device available. 
I am hoping at some point to borrow the hotspot for use at a second location which does not 
have internet. Wasn’t able to test at this time. 

One wifi hotspot device had to be turned off because it has not been returned. Catherine 
called the patron and she is aware of our keen interest in her returning the device or paying the 
replacement cost. 
 A project has begun to digitize the library’s collection of Tri-village Directories.  The 
good news is that directories are not subject to copyright protections, so we are free to release 
this information electronically.  The files will be scanned into .pdf format, which will allow 
optical character recognition software to make them searchable.  Our volunteer has begun 
digitizing the first directory under Frank’s supervision.  The project will focus on every fifth 
directory starting with 1935.  Eventually we will load these searchable files into the New York 
State Heritage Site. 

Chromebooks and laptops circulated 154 times last month.  Much of the circulation has 
been on the four windows laptops.  In response, the IT department is going to make 4-6 more 
windows laptops available for circulation. 
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 The second order of Chinese language materials has been placed in response to 
community requests.  We have worked out a suitable process to provide accurate cataloging 
records in Chinese without specialized foreign language skills on staff.  Many are popular 
English titles translated into Chinese. 
 An application for the NASA@ My Library, a STEM education initiative was submitted, 
which will increase and enhance STEM learning opportunities for library patrons.  Seventy-five 
public libraries will be selected to participate in this program.  If selected, our project will target 
preschool and school-age children and teens of diverse backgrounds, with a heavy focus on girls 
and young women, who are historically underrepresented in STEM fields.  By aiming to engage 
and excite these children and teens, especially girls, we hope to tackle the anxiety some feel 
when approaching STEM-related topics.  Connecting these girls and young women with STEM 
in an enjoyable relaxed both formal and informal learning atmosphere may lead to a passion and 
interest in obtaining a career in the STEM field.  Kristen was extremely helpful in editing the 
narrative in a short timeframe, which was much appreciated. 

Science Fiction and Graphic Novels are being shifted to make room for more Book 
Discussion titles, based on demand and circulation statistics.  In addition, juvenile picture books 
are being shifted to make room for new comfortable seating in the Children’s Place. 
 The web team and one of our library school interns are running drop-in website usability 
tests in the lobby.  Through testing we are promoting the website redesign and soliciting 
feedback before the official launch.  Comments from library patrons have been fruitful and are 
proving useful feedback for improving the new design.  Many people want to stop and talk about 
how they love the library and what other improvements to the library they would like to see. 
 Gordon had an unusual request from a patron who was interested in a 1941 book that was 
to be used in a WWII display at the Capitol here in Albany.  He contacted some of the regular 
libraries who loan to us that owned it.  CUNY Library in NYC agreed to loan to us for an 
extended period to be placed on display. 
 Both of our MLS library school interns are progressing toward their required number of 
hours.  Both are working on their special projects, and we are excited about their work so far. 
 Due to the weather, we were closed on Tuesday, March 14, and the morning of 
Wednesday, March 15, which resulted in the cancellation of eight programs, including four 
storytimes, a loss of approximately 133 people in program attendance.  One of the programs was 
rescheduled for March and one for April. 
 
Meetings and Miscellany 

 
I want to thank the board and staff at the library for covering my absence so wonderfully.  

It was a true pleasure to know that everything was in great hands.  It allowed me to focus on 
recovery without worrying. 
 We met with our assigned students from the UAlbany G3 program for the first time on 
March 27.  Their enthusiasm is infectious.  As they near the end of the classes for the semester, 
they are getting ready to tackle this sustainability project.  They have scheduled a walkthrough 
with their team mentor on April 18.  This is during BCDS’s spring break, so the library will be 
jumping.  It will be good for the team to see the library at its busiest. 
 
 
 
Geoffrey Kirkpatrick, Library Director 
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Library Collection 2015-16 Current Total
   Adult fiction 26,815 24,037
   Adult non-fiction 29,498 30,312
   Adult audio 7,256 7,242
   Adult video 5,384 6,214
   Young adult  fiction 4,885 5,093
   Young adult nonfiction 310 407
   Young adult audiobooks 347 388
   Children's fiction 24,899 25,481
   Children's non-fiction 15,350 14,684
   Children's audiobooks 1,273 1,351
   Children's video 1,760 1,890
   OverDrive - UHLS Shared 46,457 51,375
   e-books (locally purchased) 1,456 1,456
   e-magazines 131 110
   Electronic (games, ereaders) 417 449
Total 166,238 170,489
Library Programs Mar-17 Mar-16 % change 2015-16 F-Y-T-D
   Programs 79 97 -18.6% 896 568
   Program attendance 1,789 1,656 8.0% 20,715 16,462
   Outreach Programs 37 29 27.6% 372 190
   Outreach Attendance 627 467 34.3% 11,189 4,986
Circulation Mar-17 Mar-16 % change 2015-16 F-Y-T-D
   Adult fiction 12,619 11,508 9.7% 142,392 109,739
   Adult non-fiction 8,799 8,733 0.8% 92,684 69,456
   Adult audio 5,094 4,932 3.3% 58,058 42,706
   Adult video 10,235 8,983 13.9% 106,388 85,036
   Adult magazines 1,902 1,156 64.5% 15,689 14,721
   Young adult fiction 1,607 1,799 -10.7% 23,034 15,136
   Young adult nonfiction 128 155 -17.4% 1,521 1,138
   Young adult audiobooks 109 119 -8.4% 1,537 1,040
   Young adult magazines 3 0 n/a 166 83
   Children's fiction 13,040 12,148 7.3% 152,038 112,061
   Children's non-fiction 4,133 3,934 5.1% 41,326 30,209
   Children's audiobooks 589 615 -4.2% 7,472 5,406
   Children's video 1,499 1,473 1.8% 21,252 13,589
   Children's magazines 46 34 35.3% 675 387
   Electronic (games, ereaders) 434 367 18.3% 5,151 3,529
Total 60,237 55,956 7.7% 669,383 504,232
Interlibrary Loan Mar-17 Mar-16 % change 2015-16 F-Y-T-D
   Borrowed from others 7,958 8,164 -2.5% 88,494 56,679
   Loaned to others 6,771 5,947 13.9% 67,730 47,663
Miscellaneous Mar-17 Mar-16 % change 2015-16 F-Y-T-D
   Visits to our home page 76,772 36,043 113.0% 421,162 453,914
   Public use of meeting rooms 64 62 3.2% 480 377
   Public meeting attendance 674 729 -7.5% 6,279 4,411
   Staff use & library programs 98 110 -10.9% 1,066 837
   Study room sessions 485 467 3.9% 5,000 3,051
   Tech room use 26 46 -43.5% 448 235
   Door count 30,311 28,696 5.6% 339,120 236,841
   Registered BPL borrowers 85 74 14.9% 1,058 748
   Computer signups 3,502 3,896 -10.1% 44,087 30,540
   Museum Pass use 104 76 36.8% 904 922
   E-book use 4,555 4,430 2.8% 53,350 41,373
   E-magazine use 1,191 574 107.5% 7,323 8,202
   Equipment 321 n/a n/a 349 1,045
   Wireless Use 6,452 4,793 34.6% 56,887 60,968
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2016-17 Budget Line Balances

Account Name Budget Adjustments Adj. Budget March Exp Exp to date Encumbered Available % Available

Personnel

Salaries-Librarians 1,091,391 0 1,091,391 81,693 814,651 0 $276,740 25%

Salaries-Clerical 920,464 0 920,464 67,882 692,243 0 $228,221 25%

Salaries-Custodians 160,032 0 160,032 11,756 121,282 0 $38,750 24%

Retirement 278,221 0 278,221 0 297,222 0 -$19,001 -7%

SocSec/Medicare 166,149 0 166,149 11,861 120,142 0 $46,007 28%

Worker's Comp. 22,000 0 22,000 0 21,094 0 $906 4%

Unemployment 0 0 0 0 62 0 -$62 N/A

Health Ins. 275,000 0 275,000 35,293 208,160 501 $66,339 24%

Disability Ins. 1,400 0 1,400 0 1,394 0 $6 0%

Materials

Adult books 171,000 31,458 202,458 4,606 106,299 13,663 $82,496 41%

Audiobooks 36,000 4,454 40,454 785 17,270 1,946 $21,239 53%

Ebooks 67,000 0 67,000 232 52,635 4,775 $9,589 14%

Electronic Resources 32,000 0 32,000 981 12,721 2,500 $16,779 52%

Periodicals 24,000 0 24,000 25 14,379 950 $8,671 36%

YS Books 95,000 24,010 119,010 692 58,195 6,237 $54,578 46%

YS Audiobooks 8,000 2,268 10,268 0 5,027 0 $5,241 51%

YS Media 10,000 979 10,979 333 4,155 2,993 $3,832 35%

Special Collections 5,000 1,417 6,417 3,768 6,024 1,593 -$1,199 -19%

AS Media 35,000 13,409 48,409 4,408 43,946 5,396 -$934 -2%

Operations

Copiers and supplies 11,000 231 11,231 773 9,783 3,148 -$1,701 -15%

Office supplies 29,000 282 29,282 417 7,664 1,783 $19,836 68%

Custodial supplies 14,000 0 14,000 339 3,932 4,550 $5,517 39%

Postage 17,000 480 17,480 1,747 12,729 960 $3,791 22%

Printing 25,000 0 25,000 0 8,742 2,030 $14,228 57%

Van lease & oper. 1,700 0 1,700 30 220 1,094 $386 23%

Gas and Electric 80,000 0 80,000 4,026 40,578 0 $39,422 49%

Telecommunications 11,000 0 11,000 678 5,699 2,721 $2,580 23%

Water 3,000 0 3,000 584 3,154 0 -$154 -5%

Taxes-sewer&water 3,500 0 3,500 0 3,200 0 $300 9%

Refund property taxes 4,000 0 4,000 0 2,204 0 $1,796 45%

Prof. Services 20,000 71,596 91,596 552 5,962 68,397 $17,237 19%

Contract Services 37,500 239 37,739 2,122 23,812 12,328 $1,599 4%

Insurance 29,000 0 29,000 755 27,332 0 $1,668 6%

Travel/Conference 10,000 0 10,000 50 1,978 0 $8,022 80%

Memberships 2,000 0 2,000 90 1,670 0 $331 17%

Special Programs 17,500 1,799 19,299 1,118 11,948 2,395 $4,955 26%

Furniture&Equipment 29,000 1,565 30,565 42 10,882 5,855 $13,828 45%

IT Hardware & Software 42,000 17,517 59,517 575 53,203 385 $5,929 10%

Bld&Grnd. Repair 40,000 0 40,000 -1,141 22,511 4,585 $12,905 32%

Furn/Equip Repair 2,000 0 2,000 100 547 346 $1,107 55%

Miscellaneous 3,500 105 3,605 1,089 3,506 985 -$886 -25%

Audit Service 13,500 0 13,500 0 12,500 0 $1,000 7%

Accounting Service 13,000 0 13,000 0 12,436 564 $0 0%

UHLAN fees 50,000 0 50,000 0 34,519 11,199 $4,282 9%

Capital Expenditures 125,000 0 125,000 0 16,508 0 $108,492 87%

       TOTAL $4,030,857 $171,809 $4,202,666 $238,261 $2,934,120 $163,877 $1,104,668 26%

Operating Fund Balance 1,200,000

Fire Alarm (Board Designated) 33,031 0 33,031 683 9,081 23,950 23,950

HVAC (Board Designated) 750,000

Unassigned 220,343

Board Designated Fund 
balance Subtotal 2,203,374 649,244 2,852,618 770 79,061 62,983 $2,710,574 95%

Board Restricted (Capital) 649,244 -649,244 0 0 0 0 $0 0%

PEG/miscellaneous 18,218 0 18,218 0 0 0 $18,218 100%

Total Fund Balance * 2,870,836 0 2,870,836 770 79,061 62,983 2,728,792 95%

* Initial Fund Balance Audited as of 6/30/2016
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Monthly Gas and Electric Comparisons

Date # of days Total Therms Use per day Cost Cost per day Cost per therm # of day kWh Use per day Cost Cost per day Cost per kWh

1/13/2015 33 2,558 78 $1,385.02 $41.97 $0.54 33 30,720 931 $3,324.24 $100.73 $0.003
1/12/2016 33 1,909 58 $1,010.70 $30.63 $0.53 33 31,872 966 $2,785.27 $84.40 $0.003

2/11/2015 29 2,659 92 $1,384.15 $47.73 $0.52 29 31,872 1,099 $4,276.45 $147.46 $0.005
2/10/2016 29 2,101 72 $1,037.33 $35.77 $0.49 29 29,568 1,020 $2,734.71 $94.30 $0.003

3/12/2015 29 2,515 87 $1,301.90 $44.89 $0.52 29 33,024 1,139 $6,285.01 $216.72 $0.007
3/11/2016 30 2,159 72 $1,108.25 $36.94 $0.51 30 31,872 1,062 $3,066.87 $102.23 $0.003

4/14/2015 33 1,862 56 $990.60 $30.02 $0.53 33 33,792 1,024 $3,184.06 $96.49 $0.003
4/13/2016 33 1,471 45 $714.42 $21.65 $0.49 33 33,408 1,012 $2,895.69 $87.75 $0.003

5/13/2015 29 633 22 $352.65 $12.16 $0.56 28 39,168 1,399 $2,882.50 $102.95 $0.003
5/11/2016 28 800 29 $329.46 $11.77 $0.41 28 33,792 1,207 $2,830.29 $101.08 $0.003

6/12/2015 30 442 15 $238.82 $7.96 $0.54 31 47,616 1,536 $4,253.01 $137.19 $0.003
6/14/2016 34 610 18 $284.43 $8.37 $0.47 33 48,384 1,466 $4,094.74 $124.08 $0.003

7/14/2015 32 575 18 $277.55 $8.67 $0.48 31 57,600 1,858 $4,473.49 $144.31 $0.003
7/13/2016 29 385 13 $213.85 $7.37 $0.56 30 57,600 1,920 $5,788.02 $192.93 $0.003

8/12/2015 29 336 12 $186.55 $6.43 $0.56 29 57,984 1,999 $5,612.88 $193.55 $0.003
8/12/2016 30 425 14 $235.79 $7.86 $0.55 30 61,056 2,035 $5,778.77 $192.63 $0.003

9/14/2015 33 609 18 $306.89 $9.30 $0.50 31 64,896 2,093 $6,243.19 $201.39 $0.003
9/12/2016 31 430 14 $218.88 $7.06 $0.51 31 56,448 1,821 $5,005.22 $161.46 $0.003

10/12/2015 28 819 29 $384.81 $13.74 $0.47 31 51,456 1,660 $4,313.54 $139.15 $0.003
10/12/2016 30 509 17 $241.68 $8.06 $0.47 30 43,392 1,446 $3,623.83 $120.79 $0.003

11/9/2015 28 876 31 $430.25 $15.37 $0.49 28 34,560 1,234 $3,232.69 $115.45 $0.003
11/9/2016 28 878 31 $363.94 $13.00 $0.41 28 32,640 1,166 $2,913.35 $104.05 $0.003

12/10/2015 31 1,419 46 $705.55 $22.76 $0.50 31 31,104 1,003 $2,538.03 $81.87 $0.003
12/12/2016 33 1,576 48 $689.63 $20.90 $0.44 33 31,104 943 $2,776.58 $84.14 $0.003

1/12/2016 33 1,909 58 $1,010.70 $30.63 $0.53 33 31,872 966 $2,785.27 $84.40 $0.003
1/11/2017 30 2,269 76 $1,150.42 $38.35 $0.51 30 28,800 960 $3,405.58 $113.52 $0.004

2/10/2016 29 2,101 72 $1,037.33 $35.77 $0.49 29 29,568 1,020 $2,734.71 $94.30 $0.003
2/10/2017 30 2,118 71 $1,280.34 $42.68 $0.60 29 29,184 1,006 $2,866.03 $98.83 $0.003

3/11/2016 30 2,159 72 $1,108.25 $36.94 $0.51 30 31,872 1,062 $3,066.87 $102.23 $0.003
3/13/2017 31 2,015 65 $1,188.31 $38.33 $0.59 32 33,792 1,056 $2,837.83 $88.68 $0.003

\\beth-dc1\profiles$\Director\Director's Documents\Statistics\energy comparisons new format.xls 4/3/2017
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Program and Outreach Report 
March 2017 

 
 
Programs 

 Michael oversaw this month’s A Little Sunday Music program featuring cellist Will Hayes.  This was the 
finale of the Friends’ sponsored concerts for the winter, and one of the highest attendance figures of 
the series, with 79 people on a cool March afternoon.   

 Anne arranged a wonderful Seussabration with a fabulous turn out for Dr. Seuss’s birthday celebration. 
The children made Cat in the Hat masks and decorated Lorax mustaches, then Anne read Hop on Pop, 
The Shape of Me and Other Things, and I Can Read with My Eyes Shut. The kids then had the 
opportunity to color coloring sheets and other activity pages and watch the video of Green Eggs and 
Ham, The Tooth Book, and Ten Apples Up on Top. Patti was indispensable for this program. She ran 
the computer projecting the eBooks while Anne read the books. She also circulated throughout the 
program, and did the majority of the clean up. 

 Anne led another STEM Challenge making newspaper chairs as an afterschool program. The kids 
watched a video on how you could design a newspaper chair, along with a few “bloopers,” then made 
their own newspaper chairs. A couple of kids managed to make chairs that supported their weight. 
Success! 

 Tori is continuing with the Open Sewing programs and they are going well.  The three sewing 
volunteers are very helpful, assisting patrons with a variety of different projects.  Patrons enjoy having 
the change to work one-on-one for assistance and having the sewing machines in use in Study Room A 
has resulted in other patrons stopping by to inquire about sewing at the library. 

 Tori’s popular “Sew It Yourself” program is working well with a daytime and evening session held on 
the same day, as it minimizes the setup of the sewing machines for the two programs.  The drawstring 
bag this month was a fun program with a quick and easy project.  Both sessions were well attended 
and all of the patrons finished their projects quickly and without any trouble.  There were many 
comments on how fun the bag was to make, and many questions about when the next sewing 
program would be held. 

 Michelle is continuing to work with the participants in the Fun and Games for Grownups group, and 
they were intrigued by the Lock Box activity that is planned for May 1.  They are also interested in a 
longer gaming session possibly on a weekend, in order to play games that take longer such as “Game 
of Thrones: Risk” which they feel would require four hours or so.  Overall the participants 
complimented the space that the library provides for them and the variety of other programs that we 
provide to the public as well. 

 Frank’s Chess Club continues to grow, and met twice this month and he has three new teen volunteers 
that started this month. 

 Kim has been having great attendance at her Sign Language Storytimes, with 50 attendees, parents 
and caregivers at her last Tiny Sign program of the month.  Likewise, Anne continues to have large 
numbers at all of her Tiny Tots programs, with a few sessions that had over 50 attendees, parents and 
caregivers. 

 Gordon offered a program, co-sponsored by the Aubudon Society of the Capital Region on Bird and 
Nature Photography from the Adirondacks.  It was a great presentation with fantastic images of birds, 
flowers and Adirondack scenery, and lots of oohs and aahs from the 61 people in attendance.  This is 
the second program with this Audubon Society and a great partnership has developed, and they have 
access to a variety of speakers who come with professionally prepared presentations.   
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 Natalie assisted Alex with her teen volunteer program “Spring into Service” in which teens made crafts 
for Michael to bring to the Good Sam locations that he goes to on a monthly basis.  It was a great 
program and one that we should repeat for Good Sam on a regular basis, perhaps once a season. 

 Natalie coordinated a program with Community Caregivers and Bethlehem Senior Services on 
Meaningful Retirement and she was part of a panel and talked about library resources for retirees as 
well as those preparing for retirement.  The program was recorded for BCN-TV and will be cablecast 
after the editing has been completed.  The program was very well done, and offered a list of resources 
for participants.  Natalie was able to offer copies of it to those who were not able to attend and they 
were glad to hear that it would be scheduled on BCN-TV in the future. 

 Michael and Natalie oversaw the Gaslight Theatre’s production of “The Complete Works of William 
Shakespeare [Abridged]”.  The production was very good, very funny and topical, and the audience 
loved it, especially those who didn’t end up covered in silly string.  Over the course of the three 
performances, there was an audience of 144 people, some of whom were new to our library.  We were 
able to promote upcoming adult programs including the popular Coffee and Conversation series and 
the Adirondacks program. 
 

Community Outreach 
 
Catherine Stollar Peters 

 Catherine attended a Rotary Club meeting March 22 with an audience of 12 people. She discussed how 
libraries transform through resources, programming, and connecting to community. She highlighted the 
“Library of Things” collections, eBooks, databases, library cards, many upcoming programs, volunteer 
opportunities for youth and adults, funding, and trends for libraries in the future. Many Rotary 
members had a lot of experience at the library including attending programs, borrowing a variety of 
collections, having children participate in the BCSD student intern program, and previously, the Rotary 
donated a bench outside the library. Catherine appreciated the chance to share what’s going on at the 
library with such an involved community group like the Rotary. 

 
Michael and Alex 

 Michael and Alex made visits to Kenwood Manor and Bethlehem Manor at Good Sam and Alex 
distributed springtime related crafts that were created at the “Spring into Service” program.  The crafts 
included sun catchers and cards with tea bags, which were made under her supervision by students 
from the Middle School.  This came as quite a lovely surprise to the residents, who expressed their 
appreciation.  It was a very nice idea, and Alex made her presentation with professionalism and charm.  
The theme for this month’s visits were spring, Internnational Women’s Day and St. Patrick’s Day. 

 
Natalie 

 At the request of staff from the Town of Bethlehem Senior Services, Natalie gave a demonstration of 
the Zentangle and Creative Coloring program that we offer to the public on a monthly basis.  The 
participants were very enthusiastic and were pleased to learn about all of the programs that we offer at 
the library, particularly the Coffee and Conversation series co-sponsored by the Bethlehem Senior 
Projects and the Gaslight Theatre’s “The Complete Works of William Shakespeare [Abridged]”. 
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School Outreach 
 
Anne 

 Anne visited with the Elsmere Kindergarten classes for a storytime and craft. This month’s theme was 
Springtime, and she read related books. Our craft was more of a learning activity designed to reinforce 
the lessons of one of the books read: they colored in different parts of the butterfly life cycle, then cut 
and pasted them onto the life cycle circle. These kids are really special! 

 Anne covered for Michelle by visiting two Hamagrael Grade 1 classes where she talked about the Geisel 
Award and reading award winning books. 
 

Cathy 
 Cathy provided the books for the Slingerlands Book Club, which they appreciated.  The group met this 

month and will meet again in May. 
 
Kim 

 Kim is running a Glenmont Enrichment program on Sign Language this spring and had three sessions in 
March.  There are 10-11 children in attendance at each class and they have been enjoying learning 
signs through stories, songs and games.   

 Kim and the high school librarian met with the school’s book club participants.  They are reading Last 
Seen Leaving by Caleb Roehrig and will discuss ¼ of the book at each meeting until they are done.  
The students have already asked the librarian at the high school if they can continue it for the next 
school year. 

 
Michelle 

 Michelle led the Elsmere Afterschool Enrichment program on fiber arts, focusing on friendship bracelets 
on March 1, needlepoint on March 8 and knitting on March 22 and March 29. 

 Michelle led the Hamagrael Afterschool Enrichment program on Lego building, focusing on a 40 piece 
build on March 9, towers and bridges on March 16, plastic duck inspired builds on March 23 and the 
Lego Movie maker app on the iPads on March 30.  She made individual photomontages of the kids’ 
weekly creations for them to take home and share with their families.   

 Michelle visited Eagle Kindergarten, Grade 1 and Grade 2 classes and Hamagrael Kindergarten and 
Grade 1 classes.  She shared the 2017 Geisel award winner and honor books plus information about 
the award criteria and how it relates to them as readers. 
 

Nolan and Alex 
 Nolan and Alex visited the Slingerlands Elementary Camp Fair to promote the Summer Reading 

Program. Many library patrons walked up just to say that they love the library and always do the 
Summer Reading Program. One parent turned to her elementary school age daughter and asked her if 
she loved the Summer Reading Program last year. The student responded with an instant enthusiastic 
nod and an enormous smile. The tri-fold with SRP related information was a big hit, drawing many 
curious attendees, and one attendee said that it was the best board in the gym. The kids were very 
enthusiastic about the bookmarks and color changing pencils, but especially for the exciting programs 
and prizes coming up during the SRP. Parents took program calendars and print-outs and told us they 
looked forward to attending upcoming programs and SRP related events.  
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Tori 
 Tori visited the Grade 5 classes at Eagle this month over several days and brought the Ozobots to show 

the 97 students that she met.  The students enjoyed the project very much.  She led them through a 
lesson on how the Ozoobots sense their environment and how they can be programmed using lines 
colored on paper.  The students liked the activities planned during the session and enjoyed free time 
with the Ozobots at the end as well.  Many were curious as to whether they could purchase their own 
Ozobots and are very excited to be able to check them out of the library. 

 Despite the winter weather this month, Tori was able to bring the WiiU to The Pit on three dates this 
month, and had good crowds at the program with most of the regular attendees there most days. 

 Tori had the monthly Middle School Book Club on a date rescheduled due to the snowstorm earlier this 
month.  They discussed The Reader by Traci Chee and handed out next month’s title, Petey by Ben 
Michaelson.  Ben will be the Middle School’s author visit this year. 

 Tori and Patti made a visit to the last Grade 5 class at Glenmont this month, following visits to the 
other classes last month.  This class, like the others, very much enjoyed working on their 3D designs 
and seeing the Makerbot in person.  They were also very excited to received their printed projects later 
in the month.  They gave Tori a Thank You card, a photo of which is included below.  
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HVAC Renovation Report – As of 4/10/2017         
 
July 2014  M/E Engineering selected as contractor for an HVAC Feasibility Study 
 
Apr. 2015  HVAC Feasibility Study presented to BPL Board of Trustees 
 
Sep. 2015  BPL Trustees select M/E Engineering to prepare necessary documents for an HVAC 

Renovation including submission to NYS Education Department facilities review 
 
Dec. 2015  Hazardous Material survey report presented to library by M/E and Schumacher Design 
 
Feb. 2016  At the suggestion of M/E, BPL Trustees approve additions to the design work including 

electrical outlets and some plumbing improvements 
 
Mar. 2016  BPL Trustees approve Hazardous Materials design work necessary for the HVAC 

Renovation  
 
May 2016  HVAC Renovations design 90% complete 
 
May 2016  Hazmat design 90% complete 
 
May 2016  Submit documents to BCSD Board for approval 
 
July 2016  BPL board approves SEQRA resolution 
 
Aug. 2016  Submit design documents to NYS Education Department Facilities Review 
 
Nov. 2016  M/E Engineering to request contractor’s estimate for project (necessary for NYS Library 

Construction Grant application – Satisfied by bidding process performed by construction 
manager 

 
Dec. 2016  Board committee/Director explores Construction Manager RFP  
 
Feb. 2017  Prepare and send RFPs for Construction Manager 
 
Mar/Apr. 2017  BPL Trustees select Construction Manager – in progress  
 
July 2017  Begin Contract administration ‐ M/E Engineering 
 
Aug. 2017  Submit NYS Library Construction Grant application to UHLS 
 
Sep. 2017  Construction begins 
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Design 
 

   Budget  Encumbered  Expensed  Notes 

Design 
Subtotal  $95,358  $43,310 $52,126  

 
Construction 
 

Budget  Encumbered  Expensed  Notes 

HVAC 
Renovation  $437,172  $0 $0

HVAC 
expected 
annual price 
increase 
(5%)*  $67,800  $0 $0  

HVAC Reno. 
Contingency  $64,500  $0 $0

Contingency 
annual 
increase*  $10,170  0$ 0$  

Construction 
Subtotal  $579,642  $0 $0

No executed 
contracts 

 
*3 years 5% increase compounded yearly. 

 
Construction Management/Project Management 
 

Budget  Encumbered  Expensed  Notes 

Construction 
Manager  $75,000    $0 $0

No executed 
contracts 

 
Anticipated cost assumes 15% of renovation estimate plus expected construction price increases  
 

Totals 
 

Total 
Project 
Budget  Encumbered  Expensed 

Total Planned 
Cost 

Total  $750,000  $43,136 $52,214 $742,828 
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Our website is 
getting a new look!

Get ready for a new, user-friendly 
online experience.

Coming soon!
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 439-9314  • www.bethlehempubliclibrary.org •  www.bplteens.org

Green 
Screen
for Teens

Bethlehem Public Library 
451 Delaware Ave., Delmar

Strike a pose and then 
superimpose your image 

on a custom background!

grade 
6-12

Thursday April 20
2-3pm
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 439-9314 • www.bethlehempubliclibrary.org
451 Delaware Ave., Delmar

Tuesday April 4 • 2-3:30pm – Play with Poetry
Have fun with unscrambled poetry, magnetic poetry, blackout poetry, 
book spine poetry and more. Share your favorites in the last half hour. 
For adults.

Thursday April 27 • 4-4:45pm –  Teen Poetry Slam
Perform or read the poem you entered in our poetry writing contest, 
read one that you love that was written by somebody else, or just come 
to hear some great poems. For grade 6-12.

Friday April 28 • 4-4:45pm –  Kids Poetry Slam
Same as Teen Poetry Slam but for grade K-5 and families.

All Ages Poetry Contest
Submissions will be accepted online April 1-30. 

First-place winners in each age group (grades K-3, 4-6, 7-9, 10-12 and 
adult) will get a prize and have their poem displayed in the library in May.
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 439-9314 • www.bpkids.org • www.bethlehempubliclibrary.org

Inside the Egg
Sunday May 7 • 2:15pm

See how our eggs are doing and learn about 
the embryo development process.

Which Came First?
Saturday April 29 • 2:15pm

Meet a rooster and a hen while learning 
how an egg incubator works.

Hatch!
Help us hatch a brood of chicks inside the library this spring 
with guidance from environmental educator George Steele. 

Stop by the Children’s Place anytime in the beginning of May 
to check out the incubator and see how the eggs are doing.

want to learn more? come to:
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Early literacy program for babies, toddlers 
& preschoolers, and their families.

Coming in May!

talk • read • write • sing • play

talk • read • write • sing • play
Sponsored by:
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